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Emma Kiteley
Senior Regional Advisor - Housing
West Midlands Regional Assembly
The Regional Partnership Centre
Albert House, Quay Place
Edward Street
Birmingham
B1 2RA
8 September 2006

Dear Ms Kiteley

Interim Draft West Midlands Guide to the Delivery of Affordable Housing 

Thank you for asking the Home Builders Federation to comment on the above.  The HBF has considered the document and makes the following comments.

Affordable Housing Definition

The HBF consider that the definition of affordable housing should include low cost market housing.  The document uses the draft PPS3 definition of affordable houses, which limits the scope to social rented and intermediate housing.  It does not recognise the role of low cost market housing as a source of affordable housing.  The HBF objects to this.  

The role of low cost market housing is key in enabling people in the Region an opportunity access the property ladder but without having to be forced into traditional forms of social and intermediate housing, adding to waiting lists and be assessed on their eligibility or not.

Rather, a low cost market house can provide a very affordable option, as examples of schemes are already demonstrating.  The range of dwellings should be recognised as affordable alongside other products and is an attempt by the industry to respond to a clear housing need.

Evidence Base 

Affordable housing targets throughout the Region are based upon Housing Needs Assessments.  It is important to note that such surveys are now changing and the Government is to place increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  The HBF is concerned that until this work is complete the emerging policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base.

The HBF consider that there should be a paragraph within the policy context (more specifically chapter 2.3 entitled ‘the need for a robust evidence base’) recognising the importance of Housing Market Assessments as key evidence in formulating housing policy.

Affordable Housing SPDs

The HBF objects to Local Planning Authorities specifying preferred RSL partners.  Whilst the local authority may have partner RSLs with whom they have a working relationship, they cannot exclude other RSLs, from operating within their boundaries.  Neither should the local authority prevent a landowner / developer from negotiating with more than one RSL to secure the most appropriate solution to development of the affordable element of a scheme.

Use of Site Size Thresholds

The reference to supporting high proportions of affordable housing is of great concern to the industry.  The policy approach makes no allowance for site suitability, viability or deliverability and gives a free reign to local authorities to specify unreasonable affordable housing requirements.  It is unclear how such onerous proportions will help to readdress the current under provisions of affordable housing that is running at half of the RPG10 affordable housing targets.  Simply increasing the burden upon developers will make sites more costly to develop, stifle development and put increasing strain on RSLs partnering with developers.

Finally, the increased proportions (i.e. 50% or higher) of affordable housing on development sites are not conducive with achieving sustainable mixed communities as PPS3 or the Governments Sustainable Communities Plan suggests.  There is a need to balance and mix communities and for that mix to include tenures that reflect the assessed needs of the market and not a regionally derived aspirational figure that is imposed from one part of the region to another, irrespective of urban and rural characteristics.

In addition, the high percentage requirement (40%, 50% and higher) for affordable housing is unachievable.  This unrealistic requirement may constrain the delivery of housing further and therefore exacerbate issues of affordability.

Securing Affordable Housing Contributions

Local Planning Authorities cannot expect a contribution to be made off site where it is not necessary, nor the payment of commuted sums in lieu of provision.  The consideration of the suitability of a site to make a contribution towards affordable housing is a sequential process.  If a site fails at any of the hurdles as being unsuitable then no contribution should be sought by the local planning authority.  This is made clear by paragraph 10 (i) of Circular 6/98, which states that some sites will be unsuitable for the provision of affordable housing.  The paragraph goes on to describe those circumstances, including those below the threshold or those, which the Council considers to have poor proximity to services or where costs of the specific development negate the viability of the scheme.  Thus, if a site is considered unsuitable for on site provision of affordable housing due to poor proximity to facilities, the site need make no contribution towards affordable housing provision.  The Council cannot require off site provision in such circumstances.

Should commuted sums be sought, the Local Planning Authority must provide details in terms of how expenditure of any contributions resulting from the policy would be identified and related to specific projects.  Circular 5/05 requires that where contributions are required to be pooled local authorities should demonstrate the direct relationship between the development and the infrastructure and the “fair and reasonable scale of the contribution being sought”.  In addition there should be a clear audit trial between the contribution made and the infrastructure provided.  

Affordable Living

The HBF object to the implementation of the Energy Saving Trust Best Practice in Housing Programme’s Advanced Standard.  The HBF believes that all energy efficiency targets and regulation would be best achieved through Building Regulations.  Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency/ conservation matters within buildings.  With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently.  The Federation cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency/ conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative requirement to those contained within the Building Regulations.

The Federation, on behalf of the industry, works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.

Changes to standards/ requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change.  For this reason we would ask that the requirement for dwellings be to achieve a high level of energy efficiency, without stipulating a specific criteria to be met.

The HBF has serious concerns surrounding renewable technologies.  There is much evidence to support that the embodied CO2 in the manufacturing of particular technologies will, coupled with the necessary replacement of parts, not produce overall savings in CO2 during their working life.  This is found to be the case with small house wind vanes, solar water heating and photovoltaics.  

The work of the renewable energy industry has been founded on work in the existing less thermally efficient stock where larger CO2 and financial gains are possible.  Renewable technologies have by far the best returns when used on old properties.

I hope you find these comments useful.  

Yours faithfully

Hanna Mawson

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 

Please note the change of name to the Home Builders Federation and our change of address below.  Please can you amend your records accordingly.

